
By DAN RUDY
Sentinel writer

A pair of projects have moved
toward their next phases after a
special midday meeting of the
Wrangell Port Commission
Tuesday. Commissioners
approved plans to finance float
reconstruction at Shoemaker Bay
Harbor, as well concepts for a
mariners memorial at Heritage
Harbor.

The current concept for updat-
ing Shoemaker features four fin-
gers built using polyethylene
tubs as floats rather than wood
and metal. Three of these envi-
sioned fingers will be enough to
accommodate the currently
berthed boats, with the fourth
offering space for longer, wider
craft.

PND Engineering’s prelimi-
nary cost estimate for the
Shoemaker project is $10.7 mil-
lion. The Harbor Department
would put forward $3.2 million
in harbor replacement and com-
mercial fishing reserve funds and
issue $2.5 million in revenue
bonds.

Under the plan, the remainder
would have to come from an
Alaska Department of
Transportation (ADOT) match-
ing grant focused on harbor facil-
ity projects. In order to apply for
that funding, the City and
Borough of Wrangell would need
to submit an application with the
Alaska Municipal Bond Bank
and establish its ability to service
the debt.

Consulting with the bank,
Wrangell finance director Lee
Burgess explained the city would
have to issue 20-year bonds with
an interest rate conservatively
estimated at about four percent.

“It would probably be a little
less than that, but for planning
purposes it would probably be
better to aim for that four,”
Burgess said.

Annual payments would run
at $182,778 under this estima-
tion, which would be repaid in
part through stall rent monies
currently deferred to the harbor
reserve fund. Stall revenues are
approximately $450,000 a year,
with additional stalls at a new
Shoemaker bringing in an addi-
tional $25,000. Forty-eight per-
cent of this revenue goes toward
the reserve fund, from which the
money to repay the debt would
come. Under this scheme, the
Harbor Department would still
reserve $45,222 per year for the
fund.

After its approval by the Port
Commission, the financing plan
will move to the Assembly at its
June 9 meeting for a decision,
ahead of an Aug. 1 deadline to
file the ADOT grant application.
If approved, the renovation pro-
ject could be completed by 2017.

Securing the capital project
funding remains a concern as
state legislators look to tackle a
$3.9 billion deficit. In previous
commission meetings,
Harbormaster Greg Meissner has
indicated that the Shoemaker
refurbishment could not proceed
without assistance from the state.
However, he has expressed con-
fidence that the application will
have a fair chance due to the pro-

ject’s single-phasing and local
impact.

“I know this has been a long
time coming, and in its current
state Shoemaker has become
more of a liability than an asset,”
commented Clay Hammer, pre-
siding over the commission. 

Corvus Design architect Chris
Mertl also presented plans for the
new mariners memorial at the
southwest corner of Heritage
Harbor. The first phase, so far
envisioned, would include the
permitted fill and landscaping,
followed by construction of the
concrete courtyard, memorial
wall and pavilion.

Future phases could include
installation of a wooden board-

walk, garden and sponsors area,
but Phase 1 would form the
memorial’s core. Its cost is cur-
rently estimated at $255,000,
plus a ten-percent contingency.

“We’re at or below the budget
that we’ve started out with,”
Mertl explained.

The memorial would be a
curved wall of steel evoking a
ship’s hull, with bronze placards
inscribed with the names of those
to be remembered. In the event
more names need to be added,
the design takes the addition of
two or three further walls into
consideration. The upper portion
of the eight-sided, concrete pavil-
ion is based on the iconic St.
Mary’s Lighthouse in northeast-

ern Great Britain and would fea-
ture a lighthouse component.

“We’re pretty much done,”
Mertl said. “I think we’re 99 per-
cent there; there are just some
small details.”

Among the details still to be
determined are how to arrange
names on the wall and whether
to install plates within the pavil-
ion. At the moment, Mertl said it
was possible around 400 names
might be submitted for initial
inclusion on the memorial. Port
commissioners also need to
decide how best to arrange for
the memorial’s continued
upkeep, a conversation which
may be continued at its next
meeting.

Roland Larsen was born in
Sioux Falls, S.D, on July 20,
1930, and raised on a farm. He
completed high school in 1948,
after which time he moved to
Desmet, S.D., to work on a farm
belonging to family friends. 

In 1950 he joined the Navy
and spent some time serving in
the South Pacific. Once out of
the service he moved to

Washington where he
worked as a sheriff in
Snohomish County. 

He moved to Alaska
around 1976 to pursue beach
logging with his friend
Lloyd Harding. Roland
worked for K&L Liquor
Distributors and Ketchikan
Air, and he was the official
weather observer long
before it became a paid posi-
tion.    He was active in the
local Elks Lodge for many
years. 

On July 3, 1991, he mar-
ried his longtime sweetheart
Donna Harvey. He was a big

man, in stature and in spirit,
known for his generosity and
kindness.

Roland was preceded in death
by his parents and two of his
three children, Chris and Dori
Ann. He is survived by his wife
of 23 years, Donna Larsen; her
two children, Earnest Harvey
and Kathleen Harding; his son,
Carl Larson; his younger sister,

Janyce Cooper; and his younger
brother Eugene Larsen.  

Cards and letters can be sent
to Donna Larsen Box 723
Wrangell, AK 99929. In lieu of
flowers, donations can be made
to Wrangell Long Term Care. A
celebration of life will be held at
the Alaskan Sourdough Lodge
on  Sunday, May 31 at  2
p.m. Feel free to bring an appe-
tizer or dessert to share.

By DAN RUDY
Sentinel writer

The school year came to an
end for Wrangell students on May
21, and while they’ve said “so
long” for the summer to teachers
and homework, they are still invit-
ed to pick up a book or two in the
interim through the annual sum-
mer reading program.

The program—hosted by the
Irene Ingle Public Library—is
already under way, encouraging

kids to continue reading while on
break with a variety of prizes and
cash drawings for participants.

Its purpose is to help curb sum-
mer reading loss, where students
lose some of their newly learned
or developing academic skills
over their three-month break.

“You lose some of that over
the summer if you don’t read,”
explained head librarian Margaret
Villarma.

The program begins with kids
reading a book from the local
library, which are assigned point
values based on their size and dif-
ficulty. The goal is for every stu-
dent enrolled in the program to
earn at least 10 points over the
summer.

Students then take a
Renaissance Learning
Accelerated Reader (AR) test
afterward with computers on loan
from Wrangell Public Schools.
The tests can only be taken once
for books read between May 18
and July 31. Information is then
relayed back to the school, and
staff assign coupons and update
tallies every week. The coupons
are then entered into the pro-
gram’s cash and prize drawings,

up to a cap of 100 for any one stu-
dent.

“It’s all by chance,” Villarma
said of the drawings. Like pur-
chasing raffle tickets, the more
points and coupons a reader earns,
the better their chance of winning
something in the drawing. The
library already has 162 prizes
lined up, with many on display
atop its bookcases.

“We’ve got some really nice
donations,” she commented.

The Stikine Sportsmen’s
Association and Friends of the
Library have made contributions
of cash and gifts, as have a num-
ber of other businesses and indi-
viduals around town. There will
be a pair of round-trip, system-
wide Alaska Airlines tickets as
well, and a grant from First Bank
has gone toward purchasing a spe-
cial gift for participating students.
In previous years, the bank’s gifts
have included duffel bags and
outdoor equipment, but this year’s
will remain a surprise. 

“The community’s very sup-
portive of the program,” Villarma
explained. There will also be cash
prizes of varying amounts and an
August pool party for all students

who accumulate at least 10 points
during the program.

Last year’s program exceeded
expectations, with 147 students
reading around 3,500 books. In
part because of the number of par-
ticipants, high schoolers will not
be included this year. Incoming
kindergarteners through middle
school students have until June 30
to register for the summer reading
program.

New to this year’s program,
the Central Council of Tlingit and
Haida Indian Tribes of Alaska has
sponsored a local high school stu-
dent to come during weekday
afternoons this summer to help
library staff. The new assistant
will be on hand to help younger
readers find and read books and to
aid in AR testing. 

This year, students in Bob
Davis’ high school creative writ-
ing class wrote and illustrated
hardcover children’s stories for
the library’s collection. The books
are currently on display in Irene
Ingle’s children section. The class
also created accompanying AR
tests so students can earn points
for reading the stories through the
summer program.
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907-874-2359

Principals Honor Roll:
Jean-Luc Lewis, John Buness,
Laura Helgeson, Jing O’Brien,
Jade Balansag. 

Honor Roll: 
Riley Blatchley, Helen

Decker, Caitlyn Galla, Abigail
Gerald, Dillon Rooney,
Madison Blackburn, Karri
Buness, Kaylyn Easterly,
Trevor Miller, Hank Voltz,
Hunter Wiederspohn, Robyn
Booker, Aaliyah Messmer,
Bruce Smith. Honorable

Mention: Talon Churchill,
Kellan Eagle, Issacc
Mingming, Julia Niemi,
Adriana Larrabee, Skyler
Lofftus, Tasha Massin, Kody
Paul, Jacob Dow, Terra Hoyt,
Logan Ritchie, Kira Torvend.
Special Congratulations to the
following students for main-
taining Principals Honor Roll
(4.0) for all four quarters:
Jean-Luc Lewis, Laura
Helgeson, Jing O’Brien, Jade
Balansag. 

Stikine Middle School Honor Roll

Public pool plugged and reopened

JOHNSON CONSTRUCTION
Wrangell, Alaska • www.jcsialaska.com

907-874-2375
Quality Building for 

Over 50 Years

Residential • Commercial • New Construction • Remodels • Decks •
Window Replacements • Custom Kitchens • Fire & Water Damage

Free Estimates • References Available
Licensed, Bonded and Insured, Residential Endorsement

Library cracks open summer reading program

Special meeting focuses on port projects

By DAN RUDY
Sentinel writer

Girl Scouts from Wrangell's Troop 4156 recently returned from a
four-day field exercise upriver, observing amphibians for this year's
“Camp'Phibian.”

What has become an annual field trip is in its second year and
partners the troop with researchers from the Alaska Herpetological
Society (AHS) and United States Forest Service. It is part of a broad-
er research project the society has developed called the Stikine Long-
Term Amphibian Monitoring Program.

AHS president Josh Ream said the project stemmed from his
graduate thesis at University of Alaska Fairbanks. After determining
the state lacked long-term monitoring for amphibians, a data collec-
tion study was organized that focused on the Stikine River area. Site
studies began last year.

The local Girl Scouts were soon on board with the first
Camp'Phibian, studying sites upriver at Twin Lakes. 

“We have a lot of different goals when we go up there,” Ream
explained. In addition to collecting data on amphibian populations
that can form a baseline for broader, long-term research, information
collected by participants can be used to improve species manage-
ment and conservation efforts.

A water system's frogs, toads, newts and salamanders can be an
indicator of the health of the local ecosystem. In addition to being a link
in the food chain for predatory birds, fish and other smaller mammals,
amphibians are a sort of “canary in the mine” for water purity and pol-
lution levels due to their porous skins and nonmigratory habits.

The Camp'Phibian program is just one component of Ream's
research, which combines local knowledge observations and expertise
with service-learning and “citizen science” projects. In its second year,

the program is still developing and proved more expansive and suc-
cessful this year than the last. 

“Our numbers were great,” Ream said. Returning this year on May
22, the girls identified 440 individual specimens, mainly juvenile bore-
al toads, at three sites. Based on observations of tadpoles during last
spring's studies, Ream said the find indicates last year's cohort had a
great survival rate, due perhaps to a Continued on page 6

Wrangell Medical Center golf tournament
results May 23, 2015  

1st place: Wayne Harding, Kathleen Harding, Grover Mathis.
Net score 16, team handicap 18.  

2nd place: Ty Comstock, Brett Woodbury, George Woodbury,
Jim Shoemaker. Net score 17, team handicap 13. 

3rd place: Jim Abbott, Betty Abbott, Barry Allen, Jim Brooks.
Net score 17, team handicap 17. 

4th place: Greg Hathaway, Robert Owens, Robert Mocais,
Stephen Kolbeck. Net score 18, team handicap 16. The
Straightest Drive: George Woodbury 12’2” The Closest to the
Pin: Brian Smith 10’0” Raven Award: Jared Murphy, Julian
McCabe, James Lewis, Curtis Rappleye. 

Roland Larsen

By DAN RUDY
Sentinel writer

After five months of repair,
the Wrangell community pool
reopened to the public May 20,
just in time for the onset of sum-
mery weather. An open house
celebrating the repairs was held
that evening, with residents final-
ly able to take a dip for the first
time this year.

Wrangell's pool was built in
1986 as part of improvements to
the adjoining middle school.
Following detection of a leak last
year and the pool's Dec. 18 clo-
sure, Jensen Yorba Lott was con-
tracted to perform the first-ever
comprehensive condition survey
of the pool and community cen-
ter facilities. 

A list of repairs, updates and
maintenance issues were identi-
fied, with the daunting price tag
of $1,997,840. The full price

includes 12-percent upticks for
design work, inspection and con-
tingency fees, respectively.

“A lot of those other things we
will just have to do over time as
money is available,” Wrangell
Borough Manager Jeff Jabusch
explained.

Big-ticket items included
repairing the pool leak and
installing insulation in exterior
walls, a new roof system, siding
replacement and paint.
Mechanically, the pool's water
heat exchanger, circulation pump
controls, salt mixing system and
hot water tank needed replace-
ment.

The city focused on immedi-
ate fixes to get it refilled and
usable, replacing the heat
exchanger and patching the leak
using local contractors. Costs for
repairs were already budgeted for
maintenance, and some of the

funds were initially slated for
locker replacement.

Though reopened, the pool is
currently short-staffed in terms of
lifeguards. The Parks
Department lost four certified
staffers since the closure, whom
will take time to replace.

“There may be times when we
won't be able to open for lap
swims,” Parks director Kate
Thomas said.

Certification involves a 30-
hour course, consisting of practi-
cal skills training and a theoreti-
cal curriculum. Thomas esti-
mates the course costs $150 and
requires three, three-hour classes
a week. Those already certified
or those who would be interested
in gaining certification are invit-
ed to contact Thomas or Victoria
Martin.

The department, along with
the Park Board, is currently iron-

ing out rates for the pool and
other amenities. Thomas said
they are looking at establishing a
daily rate for casual users and at
pricing a pass as well, which
would help user groups better
pay for the time they need to use
the pool. The board's rate sched-
ule discussions are ongoing, fol-
lowing rejection of a draft pro-
posal by the Assembly in
January.

Check
out our
flights

Offering daily service from 
Wrangell to Sitka, in our 

Twin-Engine IFR equipped 
aircraft, with connections 

to Kake, Gustavus, Klawock,
Juneau, Petersburg, Hoonah, 
Angoon, Pelican & Tenakee.

Wrangell’s Terminal
907.874.3052

Sitka Office 907.966.3050
www.harrisair.com

Obituary: Roland J. Larsen, 84

SUBMITTED PHOTO

Laura Helgeson, Kara Helgeson, Alaska Herpetological Society
president Josh Ream, and Reyn Hutten search for amphibian spec-
imens at Twin Lakes last weekend during this year's
“Camp'Phibian” joint exercise. The citizen science project teamed
up AHS, the Girl Scouts and United States Forest Service for a four-
day site research project around the Stikine River water system.

Local scouts reprise role as citizen scientists



By DAN RUDY
Sentinel writer

The financial situation for
Wrangell Medical Center has
improved in recent months, but
its new chief financial officer
told the hospital’s board of
trustees at its May 20 meeting
that there is still much left to do.

Doran Hammett presented
the hospital’s budget for next
year, which on the revenue side
builds from projected income for
the 2015 fiscal year. Net revenue
after write offs, charity and bad
debt are anticipated to total at just
over $10 million, better than the
previous year, yet still be below a
high of $10.7 million for 2012.

Hammett explained some of
these increases will come from
the hospital’s revamped rehabili-
tation program. Due to
Wrangell’s geography, WMC

does not experience much patient
migration, which has a stabiliz-
ing effect on its revenues.
Eventually though, he predicted
income will gradually decrease
unless other revenue sources can
be developed.

Operating expenses for
FY2016 are anticipated to run at
just over $10 million, up from
$9.8 million the previous year.
Contributing factors include ris-
ing costs in insurance and bene-
fits. Though staff-related costs
are generally fixed, as revenue
declines issues of sustainability
will arise, a problem being faced
by small and medium-sized med-
ical providers around the country.

“The oncoming reality is that
hospitals this size are going to
continue to struggle,” Hammett
said.

In March, WMC’s interim
CEO Marla Sanger advised the
board to consider alternative
organizing models, such as form-
ing closer partnerships with other
regional medical providers, or
else look into being managed by
a larger organization.

“It’s something we need to
keep on our radar screen,”
Sanger said.

Members of the board
approved the year’s budget unan-
imously. However, board presi-
dent Terri Henson proposed that
in the future the board could hold
a budget workshop in advance of

the meeting and be further
involved in the process. Her crit-
icism was that the board current-
ly only has one chance to review,
discuss and approve the budget.
A workshop would also be an
avenue for receiving public
input.

“We need to move in that
direction,” Henson said.

For the board’s regular finan-
cial update, Hammett reported
income for April was up around
two percent over the month’s
average.

“You’re on track for May to
be a pretty good month, too,” he
said.

Earlier this month, Hammett
was hired to handle the hospital’s
finances through the end of 2015.
He will also continue serving as
CFO at Petersburg Medical
Center, where he’s been working
since last June. He will divide his
time each month between the two
locations and a third, with family
in Oklahoma.

Hammett admitted the
arrangement is experimental, but
with the aid of the Internet and
modern technology the absences
should not be problematic, he
said.

“So far, I’m really pleased
with our decision to try this,” he
told the hospital board.

Hammett commended inter-
im financial officer Olinda White
for easing the transition, follow-

ing the departure of CFO Dana
Strong last October. White came
out from retirement to guide
WMC through its annual audit,
which found substantial prob-
lems with the hospital’s account-
ing and finances.

In December, White and
Sanger informed the Wrangell
Assembly that the hospital had
less than a week of funds on
hand for operations, with already
high accounts receivable made
worse by delays in Medicaid
repayments.

In his May report, Hammett
said the hospital currently has
about 25 days of cash on hand—
or $640,000 at time of the meet-
ing—though numbers for the
month are still tentative. 

“I hesitate to book anything
without something in writing,”
he said.

Hammett’s goal is to bring
WMC’s cash reserves up to 60
days, in part through lowering its
accounts receivable, or uncol-
lected accounts for services ren-
dered. That figure is at “100
days” at the moment, an
accounting expression which he
explained signifies around $2.5
million. Hammett would like to
reduce that amount to 60 days, or
around $1.8 million.

Hammett recommended that
the board hire a risk assessment
company to assist in WMC’s
billing collection. The hospital’s

finance department currently
employs three people, who
Sanger explained are already
busy enough with other duties.

“It’s a very complex environ-
ment,” she said. Collection on
some accounts can be a time-
consuming and resource-inten-
sive process, and having a third
party, such as TruBridge, to
focus primarily on those tasks
would be beneficial to current
staff.

The board will hold a special
meeting on June 8 to discuss the
idea further and take public com-
mentary. A meeting time will be
announced as the date approach-
es.

In staffing matters, Sanger
explained Aaron McPherson,
head of the rehabilitation depart-
ment, is preparing to take his
nursing home administrator
licensing exam. Securing the
certification would allow WMC
to comply with regulatory
requirements for its long-term
care facilities after current
license holder Janet Buness
retires at the end of June.

Sanger also recommended
McPherson and development
coordinator Kris Reed be autho-
rized for approving checks issued
by the hospital. WMC policy
requires two signatories for all
checks it issues, a role currently
filled by Buness and another out-
going employee.

BOATS AND MARINE
IFQ’S AND FISHING
PERMITS, Alaskan Quota and
Permits, 907-772-4000, 1-888-
347-4437……tfn1-3b15

FOR RENT
PRIME DOWNTOWN
COMMERCIAL office space
for rent in Kadin Building. Call
Shirley at 874-3129…….tfn2-
27b14

JOBS
HOUSEKEEPER WANTED:
Apply in person. Alaskan
Sourdough Lodge……tfn5-
21b8

THANK YOU
E.A.T.S. GARDEN thanks
White Enterprises, Johnsons,
Warfels, Privetts, Wickmans,
and McCays for their support 
of the school garden……1x5-
28p
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NOTICE OF INVITATION TO BID
CITY & BOROUGH OF WRANGELL

City Owned Lots and Foreclosed Properties
FOR SALE

Per WMC 16.12.040, Notice is hereby given that the City & Borough of Wrangell, Alaska will receive sealed bids for the sale of eight
(8) City Owned Lots and two (2) Foreclosed Properties within the Borough boundaries of Wrangell. The properties are as follows:

Property Description Square Footage Minimum Bid Value

Lot 1, Block 38 (SF) 7,501 sq. ft. $29,000

Lot 5, Block 38 (SF) 15,134 sq. ft.            $34,000

Lot 6, Block 38 (SF) 15,502 sq. ft.               $30,000

Lot 16, Block 30B (SF) 7,799 sq. ft.            $28,000

Lot 17, Block 30B (SF) 7,769 sq. ft. $28,000

Lot 18, Block 30B (SF) 7,788 sq. ft. $28,000

Lot 19, Block 30B (SF) 7,813 sq. ft. $28,000

Lot 20, Block 30B (SF) 6,887 sq. ft. $25,000

Lot 4, R.A.L. Subdivision 73,782 sq. ft.  $44,300
600 Etolin Street (MF)

Lot 2, R.A.L. Subdivision 47,294 sq. ft. $35,500
731 Hemlock Street (MF)

Sealed bids will be received by the City & Borough of Wrangell, P.O. Box 531, Wrangell, Alaska 99929, located at the Borough Clerk's
Office, 205 Brueger Street, Wrangell, Alaska 99929 until 2:00 p.m. prevailing time May 29, 2015 at which time the bids will be publi-
cally opened and read aloud in the Borough Assembly Chambers. Proposals may not be withdrawn for thirty days following the date of
opening. 
Clearly mark on the outside of the envelope “Sealed Bid - City Lots, Opening Date - May 29, 2015, 2:00 p.m.”
The bid forms and maps reflecting property location may be obtained at the office of the Borough Clerk for no charge at 205 Brueger

Street, P.O. Box 531, Wrangell, AK 99929, by email: clerk @wrangell.com, or online at www.wrangell.com. Questions regarding this
project shall be directed to Jeff Jabusch, Borough Manager or Carol Rushmore, Economic Director at 907-874-2381.
The City & Borough of Wrangell reserves the right to reject any or all bids, to waive any informality in a bid, and to make award to the

highest responsive, responsible bidder as it may best serve the interest of the Borough. 
Publish: May 7, 14, 21 and 28, 2015

JOB ANNOUNCEMENT
NORTH END FERRY AUTHORITY, AN ALASKA MUNICIPAL
PORT AUTHORITY, DBA. RAINFOREST ISLANDS FERRY, IS
HIRING PERSONNEL FOR THE FOLLOWING POSITIONS:

• Captain, 38 GRT passenger/vehicle ferry, full-time, year around,
based in Coffman Cove, Alaska. 

• Relief Captain, 38 GRT passenger/vehicle ferry, seasonal or 
intermittent year around, based in Coffman Cove, Alaska.

• Deckhand/Purser/Barista, 38 GRT passenger/vehicle ferry, 
full-time, year around, based in Coffman Cove, Alaska.

• Relief Deckhand/Purser/Barista, 38 GRT passenger/vehicle ferry,
seasonal or intermittent year around, based in Coffman Cove, Alaska.

• Office Manager/Bookkeeper, full-time, year around, based in
Coffman Cove, Alaska. 

• Mini-coach Driver, 8 hour split shift, 32 to 40 hours per week,
year around, based in Craig, Alaska.

• Relief mini-coach Driver, 8 hour split shift, 8 to 16 hours per
week, intermittent seasonal to year- around, based in Craig, Alaska.

• Two part-time Mini-coach Drivers, 16 hours per week, year
around, based in Wrangell and Petersburg, Alaska.

Positions are offered at competitive wages and salary. Part-time
employees receive an allowance for vacation/sick leave. Full-time 
employees receive 10 paid holidays (80hr./yr.), 200 hours annual 
vacation/sick leave, health and life insurance,
and 401K.

Minimum age for all positions is 18 years
old. Job offers will be contingent on passing a
pre-employment drug test.

Job descriptions and additional information are available at
www.rainforestislandsferry.com, 

e-mail kent@rainforestislandsferry.com, 
or telephone toll free (844) 329-2031.

Published: May 21 and 28, 2015

The Southeast Alaska
Power Agency (SEAPA) is 
soliciting proposals from 
qualified firms to remove the
existing powerhouse roofing
system and install a new PVC
membrane roofing system on
the Powerhouse at its Swan
Lake Hydroelectric Facility.
Bids must be received 
by Tuesday, June 23, 2015 
at 4:00 pm AKDT.  A copy of
the complete Request for Pro-
posal document may be down-
loaded from SEAPA’s website
at:http://www.seapahydro.org/
rfp-postings.php or you may
contact Sharon Thompson 
by email at sthompson@
seapahydro.org to request a
copy.  
Publish: May 28, 2015

Monday, May 18
A caller reported a dead seal on the beach in

front of their house.
Agency Assist—Power outage. Line crew noti-

fied.
Civil Issue.
Agency Assist—Possible Fire. Fire Department

notified.
Tuesday, May 19

Agency Assist—Fire Department.
Wednesday, May 20 

A person reported receiving harassing phone
calls.

Lost phone.
An officer unlocked a vehicle.
Parking Complaint.

Thursday, May 21
Lost Cell Phone. Later reported found.
A caller reported an individual fell while walk-

ing down the street. Officer responded.
Friday, May 22

Police arrested Dana Lynn Cawthorne, 33, on
charges of Domestic Violence and Criminal
Mischief/Assault.

Illegal Parking. Vehicle was moved before an
officer could contact the owner.

Person checked in to serve time.
Report of Theft.

Saturday, May 23
A caller requested an officer for disturbance at

Totem Bar.
Agency Assist—Power.
Agency Assist—Officer responded.
Agency Assist—Public Works notified.
The driver of a four-wheeler received a verbal

warning and was told not to ride at the running
track.
Sunday, May 24

Citizen Assist—Unlock vehicle.

There were two dog complaints and one ambulance
call during this week. 

Police report

City & Borough of Wrangell, Alaska
PUBLIC NOTICE 

Vacancy on the Parks & Recreation Board
The Parks & Recreation Board wants your ideas and your 

valuable input!
Any interest person is eligible to apply. Please submit your 

letter of interest by 5:00 p.m., Tuesday, June 9, 2015 to:
Mayor David L. Jack
P.O. Box 531
Wrangell, AK 99929
or email your letter of interest the Borough Clerk at:

clerk@wrangell.com. 
The unexpired term for this vacancy is until: October 2015.
Your participation in this committee would be very much

appreciated. 
Information on the powers and duties of the Parks & Recreation

Board are contained in Wrangell Municipal Code, Chapter 3.52. A
copy of the code chapter can be obtained at the Borough Clerk's
Office or viewed at the City's website at www.wrangell.com

Kim Lane, CMC, Borough Clerk
Publish: May 28 and June 4, 2015

City & Borough of Wrangell, Alaska
PUBLIC NOTICE

The City and Borough of Wrangell has submitted two applications
for funding to the US Department of Agriculture Rural
Development. The Borough Assembly will hold a public informa-
tion meeting to be held on Tuesday, June 9, 2015 at 6:15 p.m. in the
Borough Assembly Chambers at City Hall, 205 Brueger Street,
Wrangell, Alaska, to discuss the following two applications that
have been made:

1. An application to the Community Facilities Program 
to purchase a police car.  
2. An application to the Waste Water Program for 
construction funds for the rehabilitation of two sewer 
lift stations.  

The purpose for this public information meeting is to provide
detailed information about these proposals and provide an opportu-
nity for the public to ask questions and submit comments. Any writ-
ten comments regarding the applications should be provided within
(15) days of this publication to USDA Rural Development, for addi-
tional information please contact 907-271-2424.
The public is encouraged to attend. 

Kim Lane, CMC, Borough Clerk
City & Borough of Wrangell

Publish: May 28, 2015

Pat’s Lake
Construction Notice

Culvert replacement work on
Pat’s Lake Road (FS 6259)
from 3.208 to 0.238 mile.
Beginning May 11, 2015, 6
a.m. to 4 p.m., Mon. – Fri.
Updated weekly until Sept. 1.
Dump truck hauling. Please
use caution and expect
delays. Signs will be posted.
Call Bill Willard at 874-3077
for more information.
Publish: May 28, 2015

New hospital CFO warns tough road aheadCamp
Continued from page 5

mild winter and spring this
year.

“We did some experi-
ments in the field with the
girls,” he explained. “This
is real science that's ongo-
ing, and they're participat-
ing as scientists.”

“It's pretty intense, but
it's fun, too,” said Diane
O'Brien, the scout troop's
leader. In her view, the
program promotes an
interest in science for
young students, getting
them out of classroom for
a hands-on learning expe-
rience.

“This really fits the bill
for that,” she said.

Ream said he hopes the
program will continue in
future, with the long-term
retention of information
gathered serving as the
basis for later research.

“In future years, we're
hoping to obtain grants for
this program,” he said.

Planning and Zoning approves three plat reviews
By DAN RUDY
Sentinel writer

Wrangell’s Planning and
Zoning Commission held a brief
meeting midday May 20 after

establishing a quorum, taking on
monthly business rescheduled
from May 14.

Commissioners approved
preliminary plat review for
vacation of the remaining 15
feet of Cedar Street between Lot
4, Block 25, and Lot 2A, Block
31. The request was filed by
Tony and Sue Guggenbickler
and addresses an encroachment
issue with a neighboring proper-
ty held by Alaska Housing
Finance Corporation (AHFC).

“The vacation was approved
a couple of years ago,”
explained Carol Rushmore,
Wrangell’s director for econom-
ic development. The other half
of the Cedar Street right-of-way
had already been vacated to

AHFC. Commissioners
approved a first reading of the
request, which will return for
final reading at their next meet-
ing.

Planning and Zoning also
approved preliminary plat
review for subdivision of the
remainder of Lot A-2 of the
Torgramsen-Prunella Subdiv-
ision, creating Lot B and
Remainder Lot A-2. Requested
by Bruce Smith Jr., the subdivi-
sion would allow him to pur-
chase a strip of land from Lisa
Torgramsen providing access to
the back portion of his lot.

The commission approved
final plat for the Edgley-Massin
Subdivision, a replat of Lot 7-I,
7-J and 7-S, Block 67, Mt.

Dewey Farm Resubdivision and
Lot 1-C of the Roberts and
Massin Subdivision. It will head
from there to the Wrangell City
and Borough Assembly for con-
sideration at its next meeting on
June 9.

Brought before commission-
ers last year, the stated purpose
of the replat is to relocate prop-
erty lines so that the existing
building currently encroaching
from 1-C onto 7-I are within the
building owner’s property, and
would create a new utility ease-
ment encompassing actual
power lines installed by the city.
Two new lots would be created
by the subdivision, eliminating
previous property lines subject
to lots 7-I, -J and -S.

Marine Surveyors
of Southeast Alaska
Rick Martin • (907) 874-4548

B.P.O. ELKS #1595B.P.O. ELKS #1595
Meets the 1st and 3rd Wed.

www.wrangell-elks-lodge-1595.com
Exalted Ruler Don Covalt

Visiting Elks always welcome


